
COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY MEETING 
ZEPHYRHILLS, FLORIDA 

MONDAY, February 26, 2018 

5:00 P.M. 

Alice Hall Community Center 

Call to Order – Commission President Kenneth V. Compton 

Roll Call – Assistant City Clerk Jessica Carter  

Approval/Correction of Minutes – November 27, 2017 Regular Meeting 

        January 23, 2017 Regular Meeting Correction 

BUSINESS ITEMS 

CRA DIRECTOR 

1. Matching Façade Rehabilitation Grant – McClain & Alfonso P.A.

2. Residential Ownership Incentive Program

3. Residential Ownership Incentive – Darlene Caldwell 38219 7th Avenue

4. Hopkins Family Porch Dedication

5. It’s a Splash on 5th Avenue Grand Reveal

6. 9th Avenue Neighborhood Block Party and Open House

7. Main Street Activity Report

8. CRA Director’s Report

ADJOURN 

* PLEASE NOTE:  This is a Public Meeting.  Should any interested party seek to appeal any

decision made by the Council with respect to any matter considered at such meeting or hearing, 

he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to 

ensure that a verbatim record of the proceeding is made, which record includes the testimony and 

evidence upon which the appeal is to be based.  F.S. 286.0105.  If you are a person with a 

disability which requires reasonable accommodation in order to participate in this meeting, 

please contact the City Clerk at 813/780-0000 at least 48 hours prior to the public hearing. 

A.D.A. and F.S. 286.26. 





 


 


CRA Meeting 


February 26, 2018 


 


        Action Item           ______ 


        Information Only ___X__ 


 


BUSINESS ITEM 4 
 


 


IT’S A SPLASH ON 5TH AVENUE MURAL GRAND REVEL  


 


 


Request:  The CRA Board of Commissioners attend the grand reveal of “It’s a Splash on 


5th Avenue, Thursday, March 15th, 5:30 p.m. at the 5th Avenue Alley Pocket Park.   


 


Explanation:  Main Street commissioned Artist Ana Brice Baines to design and create a 


water themed interactive mural to attract visitors and residents to come downtown and 


have their picture taken in the City of Pure Water.   


 


Funding for the mural was provide by a $2,500 donation from Kimley-Horn and 


Associates for public art in the downtown along with proceeds from the Halloween Howl 


Haunted House.  


 


Recommendation:  No action is needed. 
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BUSINESS ITEM 6 


NINETH AVENUE NEIGHBORHOOD BLOCK PARTY AND OPEN HOUSE 


Request:  CRA, and Historic Preservation staff are working with the developer of two 


new homes located at 9th Street and South Avenue on plans for a Neighborhood Block 


Party and Open House. The Block Party is scheduled for Thursday, March 15th, 5:00 p.m. 


to 7:00 p.m.  


Explanation:  The Block Party and Open House will have experts on hand for “How-To” 


demonstrations on home improvement projects including landscaping, painting, energy 


efficient materials for your home, etc. There will be plenty of give-a-ways, prizes, and 


food. The new homes will also be open for tours. Most important, this will be an 


opportunity for neighbors and city residents to get to know one another. City staff will be 


on hand to answer resident’s questions.   


Recommendation:  No action is needed. 








 


COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY MEETING 


A Regular Community Redevelopment Meeting was held on January 23, 2017 at 5:00 


p.m. in the Robert H. Johnson Council Chambers of the Municipal Building.  Commissioner 


Lance Smith called the meeting to order.  Roll call was taken.  Present were members Charlie 


Proctor, Ken Burgess, Kenneth Compton, Alan Knight, and Mayor Gene Whitfield.  City 


Manager Dr. Spina and City Attorney Matthew Maggard were also present. 


 Staff present:  CRA Director Gail Hamilton, Planning Director Todd Vande Berg, 


Assistant Planner Rodney Corriveau, Grant Specialist Audrey McGuire, City Clerk Lori Hillman 


and Assistant City Clerk Jessica Carter. 


 Charlie Proctor moved to approve the minutes of the November 28, 2016 Regular 


Meeting.  Seconded by Ken Burgess.  Motion passed unanimously. 


 


BUSINESS ITEMS 


1.  Creation of CRA Advisory Committee 


 CRA Director Gail Hamilton requested approval to create a CRA advisory Committee.  


The primary duties of the Committee will be to evaluate and make recommendations to the 


Community Redevelopment Agency on all matters relating to the use, redevelopment, and 


revitalization of the CRA District and to perform such other duties as specifically assigned to it 


by the CRA Board of Commissioners. The Committee shall also be allowed to initiate efforts and 


to investigate to inform itself and provide the greatest degree of assistance to the Community 


Redevelopment Agency Board of Commissioners, CRA and City Staff, and the public.   


 The Advisory Committee membership will come from the city, county, and region with 


experience in real estate, finance, property development and redevelopment, business and 


property owners, including residents within the district, in order to provide the best possible 


advice to the CRA Board and staff. 


 Charlie Proctor moved to approve Business Item 1.  Seconded by Alan Knight.  Motion 


passed unanimously. 


2.  Sign Grant Approvals –  


           Ms. Hamilton presented Sign Grant Applications for 4 to One Gentlemen’s Quarters 


Barbershop, K&M Treasurers and Antiques, and Living Foods Bakery.  The total investment 


from these businesses within the CRA Distirct is $7200.00.  The Sign Grants provide $1500 in 


incentives for their signage. 


           Alan Knight moved to approve Business Item 2.  Seconded by Kenneth Compton.  


Motion passed unanimously. 


3.  Homeless Initiative 


 Ms. Hamilton informed Council that the City and CRA Staff have been working with 


Daniel McDonald of Homeless Innovations, LLC to help identify issues within the City in order 


to meet the needs of the community.  Mr. McDonald will facilitate a Community Forum on 


Tuesday, January 24th, 2017 at 6:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers, the public is invited to 


offer input and exchange ideas to start conversation with stakeholders within Pasco County.  


4.  CRA Director Report 


     Neighborhood Cleanup 


 Ms. Hamilton informed Council about the next community cleanup, which is scheduled 


for February 25th, 8:00 am to 12:00 pm., staging area will be located at Veteran’s Memorial 


Park, on Third Avenue. Staff is working to develop incentives to encourage property owners and 


residents to better maintain their property.  One of the ideas discussed is having a neighborhood  
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block party where multiple home improvement vendors can come out and give demonstrations 


and tips and tricks on how to improve their home and property. 


     Jeffries House 


 Ms. Hamilton updated Council on the progress of the Jeffries House. The interior 


painting is now finished.  Kern Construction has donated the repair of the historic windows, they 


are replacing cords and repairing the weights so that they can open properly.   Historic Jeffries 


will house the CRA, Main Street, and the Planning department while City Hall is under 


construction.  Ms. Hamilton is hoping to have a Grand Opening reception on Founders Day 


March 11, 2017. 


     Zephyr Park 


 Ms. Hamilton met with SWFWMD and discussed the drainage at the park; they do not 


see any issues to be concerned with.  Ms. Hamilton also met with DEP in order to start the 


application process to gain grant money to use towards the Zephyr Park Master Plan. 


   


 


Meeting Adjourned: 5:48 p.m. 








COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY MEETING 


 


A Regular Community Redevelopment Agency Meeting was held on November 27, 2017 


at 5:00 p.m. in the Meeting Room of the Zephyrhills Public Library.   


CRA Board President Compton called the meeting to order.  Roll call was taken.  Present 


were members Kenneth Compton, Ken Burgess, Alan Knight, Charlie Proctor and Mayor 


Whitfield. Lance Smith was absent.  City Manager Dr. Spina and City Attorney Matthew 


Maggard were also present.    


Staff present: Building Official Bill Burgess, CRA Director Gail Hamilton, Director of 


Planning Todd Vande Berg, Grant Specialist Audrey McGuire, City Clerk Lori Hillman, and 


Assistant City Clerk Jessica Carter. 


Alan Knight moved to approve the minutes of the September 25, 2017 Regular Meeting 


of the CRA.  Seconded by Ken Burgess.  Motion passed unanimously. 


 


 


BUSINESS ITEMS: 


 


1. New Business Start-Up Guide 


 CRA Director Gail Hamilton presented a New Business Start-Up Guide.  The guide will 


help new businesses understand the steps required to open a new business, not just City 


requirements but also county, state, and federal requirements.  The guide also provides guidance 


on signage and encourages potential businesses to contact Planning or Building departments 


before purchasing permanent signage to ensure signage meets City requirements.  Staff will be 


working with the Chamber and the local College to provide information to residents who are 


looking to open a business. The guide will be printed as well as posted on the City, CRA, and 


Main Street websites. 


 Commissioner Knight suggested adding a line in the new business guide explaining what 


type of business they plan to open.  From there, the CRA could tailor the guide to fit the future 


business owner’s needs.  CRA Director Hamilton agreed that was a great idea.  Depending on 


what type of business the business owner plans to open requires different permits and licensing.   


 CRA Director Hamilton will make the suggested changes and bring it back at the next 


meeting. 


 


2. Matching Façade Rehabilitation Grant – Tracee’s Champagne Sound and Upholstery 


 CRA Director Hamilton presented a façade grant application for Champagne Sound and 


Upholstery for $2,250.00.  The owner Tracee Smith has worked with the Historic Preservation 


Board and the CRA to come up with clean, vibrant colors.  Total cost of the improvements is 


$4,500, estimate provided by Mr. John Boyd of Elite Services. Once the work is completed and 


paid in full, the CRA will reimburse Ms. Smith $2,250.00.  Mrs. Smith will also be changing the 


name to Hometown Upholstery and will be contacting the CRA for a future sign grant. 


 Ken Burgess moved to approve Business Item 2.  Seconded by Alan Knight.  Motion 


passed unanimously. 


 


3. Main Street Activity Report 


 CRA Director Hamilton stated Saturday, December 2nd will be Main Street’s annual 


Festival of Lights Parade. This year is estimated to be their biggest event ever.  The Jeffries 


House will have an open house during the Festival of Lights event. There will be plaques on the 


walls and thank you’s on the tables to all who have contributed to the Jeffries House restoration.  


Saturday, December 2nd also marks the one-year anniversary of the Zephyrhills Micro Brewery.  


The Micro-Brewery plans to celebrate the following weekend so not to interfere with the Festival 


of Lights Parade.  


 CRA Director Hamilton said the Splash on 5th Mural in the downtown pocket park is 


complete.  Residents have been seen taking pictures within the interactive mural.  Main Street is 


working with Rotary on the 108th Founder’s Day and Heritage Festival event.  Plans are in the 


works to expand the event downtown to more than just a parade, with a musical event to follow 


at the Airport Venue.  


 


4. CRA Director’s Report 


 CRA Director Hamilton stated that code enforcement would be the number one issue this 


year.  The Code Enforcement Task Force met the week before Thanksgiving to look into what 


ordinances other cities are doing and set target dates for completion.  The Police department is 


stepping up to provide help with code enforcement issues.  The Neighborhood Clean-Ups  
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have been very successful.  The last event on November 18th was at Meadowood Loop. 


  CRA Director Hamilton is working with Martha Simons in the Utility Billing Department 


to come up with a list of homes with no water usage in the past 6 months.  Most homes are either 


vacant, abandoned, or have been foreclosed.  Staff is working to identify the current owners and 


help them get their property back on the market or in use.  There are currently 120 homes vacant 


within the CRA District. 


 Commissioner Burgess believes code enforcement is so important to the quality of life in 


this town; it really starts there with property values to crime rate.  He would like to see the task 


force move quickly and consistently to really drill in that these issues will not be tolerated. 


 City Manager Steve Spina said at the last Code Enforcement Task Force meeting there 


was discussion to take a portion of the money for rehab projects and put into demolitions.  The 


Building Department has a list of 10 homes that are eligible to be demolished.  The second item 


the task force discussed was hiring an additional employee to provide more muscle to code 


enforcement.  Staff will look at the budget to hire an employee in April as a half-year position.  


 Commissioner Proctor would like the task force to look at some of the rules and 


regulations required in gated communities.  CRA Director Hamilton said some of the reasons 


why people buy in a gated community because they know their investment is protected and 


everyone keeps their properties well maintained. 


 Commissioner Knight echoed the comments about code enforcement but some of the 


rules and regulations within a gated community are extreme.  The City has many low-income 


families that might not be able to keep up with those types of rules and regulations.  CRA 


Director Hamilton agreed stating currently junk and trash are the biggest issues. 


  CRA Director Hamilton stated that with the great help from the Planning Department, 


staff has created a sidewalk map.  Every sidewalk within the City has been placed on a map.  


Staff will present the map to the CRA Board with a priority list for sidewalk construction.  The 


streets with no sidewalks heading towards schools will be top priority. 


 


 


 


Meeting Adjourned 5:43 p.m. 


 





